TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

September 2, 2020
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds
John Beaupre

Others Present:

Dave Cota

Annie Twitchell




Mark Lopez
Neal Trask




Tim Flight

David Corrow




John McCatherin

Present via Phone:

Lynn Schnorr
Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:31 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Dave Cota asked phone-in callers to identify themselves for the record (Lynn Schnorr).  
Payroll warrants: #32 for $37,333.44; #34 for $38,053.17 and #36 for $31,556.35 were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrants: #33 for $36,667.95; #35 for $639,016.60 and #37 for $56,073.18 were reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the July 27th and the August 20th, 2020 Selectmen’s meetings were reviewed.  Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to approve the minutes as written.   John Beaupre seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Chief Lopez discussed the air conditioning system for the town-owned Communications Office.  The existing system is original, unrepairable and needs replacement.  After requesting quotes, the lowest bid was from Cold Standard Refrigeration ($7,592.79).   There is some unanticipated revenue in the amount of $18,000 received from another community as State required reimbursement for hiring one of Carrabassett Valley’s officers.  Bob Luce noted that there may be rebates available through Efficiency Maine.   John Beaupre made a motion to approve the project, with some research on the rebates.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.  Motion approved via roll call.  
Dave Cota reported that Bids for Plowing and Sanding were received.   Dave provided a spreadsheet (attached) showing the bids for the six Town Roads and Locations.  The low bids for the two-year bids were as follows: 
AGC/Library



Brett Fenwick ($22,000)
Transfer Station


Brett Fenwick ($17,400)
Town Roads and Parking Lots
J&R Davenport (64,000)
Airport




Brett Fenwick ($34,400)
Airport Trailhead


Brett Fenwick ($6,250)

Information Center


Brett Fenwick ($1,480)
Dave had discussions with Brett Fenwick to ensure that he has proper equipment and staffing to do this plowing.  He has prior experience, and his references came back very positive.   Fenwick will continue plowing Clay Brook and Ira Mountain, but they will be starting very early in the morning and moving north.   Brett indicated he is comfortable with the work load.   Dave will verify all the insurance information.   John Beaupre made a motion to approve the low bids for the five locations for Fenwick and the Town Roads and Parking Lots with Davenport. Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approve via roll call.
Dave Cota updated the Selectmen on the FAA Airport Improvement Grant for designing, permitting and bidding a new Taxi Lane project that will accommodate addition airport hangar development. Grants were late this year, due to Covid-19, but Dave received the grant today. He provided the grant application information to the Selectmen.  The Town has already approved the project at the annual Town meeting in March involving a Town required 5% share of the project.  The grant is for $165,000.  The Town will not, however, have to provide 5% due to Covid-19 and the CARES Act. Any amendments to the grant will require the Town’s 5% contribution (some additional DEP permitting, runway survey, etc.). John Beaupre made a motion to accept the grant and authorize Dave Cota to sign it.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota reported that the boundary survey of the Jones Public Lot has been completed, which was fairly extensive ($7,575).  The lot was purchased for $180,000. The Town received a $30,000 grant for a conservation easement on the lot. We had budgeted $10,000 for surveying and legal costs.  Where the legal expenses (for Bond Counsel for borrowing the funds) was 2,500, that budget will run over slightly.   Dave would like to move ahead however, with painting the property lines (they are currently flagged), at an approximate cost of $1,800.    Jay Reynolds made a motion to approve the painting of the property lines.   Karen Campbell seconded the motion.  Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota reported that he has had a response from MDOT regarding the concerns on two speed limits areas on Route 27 (intersection of Carriage Road to the S-curves from 55 m.p.h. to 50 mph, and from CVA to Sugarloaf Access Road from 40 m.p.h. to 35 m.p.h.).  They did agree with these changes.   They did not agree with eliminating the passing lane on the section from the Carriage Road to the S-curves.  This zone did not pass their criteria to make that change.    New signage will likely be installed in the newly changed speed limit zones. 
Neal Trask was present to discuss the ATV permission for trail access on Penobscot Indian Nation (PIN) Land.  Dave Cota responded that the PIN has closed their roads except for the Carriage Road and that PIN offices remain closed due to the COVID-19.   Dave has talked with the Snowmobile, ATV and Mountain Bike Clubs regarding trail usage on PIN lands.   He will continue to monitor the news on use of the land. There has not been any official communication from PIN as to why they have posted their roads and it is not clear if trails on their lands are posted for mountain-biking.  The roads, however, are clearly posted.   Dave is hopeful that the PIN Land Committee will be meeting soon.  Jay Reynolds suggested that the bike trails be closed on PIN land, so there’s not a misunderstanding that the postings are being disrespected.  Tim Flight said this information could be provided on the Mountain Bike Club’s page to indicate the closure.   Dave Cota will have a conversation with representatives of the Mountain Bike Club and the Carrabassett Trails Committee in this regard.  He also hopes to have some further communication from PIN. Lloyd Cuttler pointed out that nothing has changed on the part of Carrabassett Valley and their gratitude for use of the land over the years, but something has apparently changed on the part of the PIN.  All agree that communication would be appreciated.
Informational:

Sacha Gillespie has been hired as the new Town Treasurer.  She will be starting work next week.

The log façade renovation project at the Library is in progress.  There are, however, more problems than originally anticipated.  There will be more work needed, and Dave Cota is the process of getting estimates for that additional work. 
The Scholarship Committee awarded seven $2,000 scholarships to eligible Carrabassett Valley students (required to have lived in Town for five years+).

The Town newsletter will be put together in the coming weeks.   There’s more information to include this year about the effects of Covid-19 on the Town, as well as the closures on Penobscot Indian Nation roadways, etc.
The Town is in the process of developing the Lottery paperwork for the Marijuana Retail License Lottery.   Dave will be checking with the State on a couple of matters, and then he will have something to present to the Selectmen.
John Beaupre said he had a recent meeting with the CV History Committee writer.  He’s comfortable that they’ve hired the right person, and he’s encouraged by that meeting.

John Beaupre said he received a letter from a concerned citizen regarding Air B&B oversight regulation in CV or lack of it.  He was asked if the Selectmen could address it, since the resident was being negatively affected by transient renters of a neighboring property.   John spoke with Chris Parks about it, and it’s something that the Planning Board can take up as a topic.   John did note that Carrabassett Valley is a transient community by nature.   Bob Luce said, in his own experience, there were times when they should have called the police.   A seasonal rental is a different matter, but the short-terms rentals changed the dynamic of the neighborhood.   Lynn Schnorr reported that insurance companies are actually canceling policies for properties they find on Air B&B or HomeAway.   Dave Cota will put something in the Town newsletter about this concern and will ask Chris to talk with the Planning Board in this regard to determine if we should pursue Town regulation in this regard. 
Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Secretary to Board of Selectmen
